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Teaching the Word. Reaching the World!

World
Bible

School

T
his final issue 

of Action! for 

2013 wraps 

up the paper’s part in 

commemorating 40 years 

of the name “World 

Bible School.” This 

40th Anniversary celebration has been 

retrospective—thanking God for so much 

accomplished, and prospective —looking to 

God to fulfill so much more. Anniversaries 

are a great time for gifts. The sale of printed 

courses brings in about a quarter of the 

income WBS needs for basic operations. 

The remaining three quarters come in as 

gifts from you who believe in God and what 

He does through WBS. 

Though space precludes much detail 

here, please take to heart this timely appeal 

for a special anniversary gift. Your faithful 

generosity is what makes this outreach 

a leader in world outreach. What makes 

WBS so outstanding is membership 

involvement—thousands of everyday 

members using WBS to share the Good 

News of Jesus. These members are so many 

and so involved that their interactive 

teaching touches literally millions of 

seekers. For over 40 years, the stories 

of transformed lives have packed the 

pages of Action! We are not saying that 

every WBS student is a success story. 

We are saying that WBS has such a proven 

track record that you can invest with utmost 

confidence, even if you “go the extra mile” 

of cashing a CD or selling an asset. You 

recall the remark by Flavil Yeakley, a leading 

life-long observer of churches of Christ: “It 

is my impression that we are making more 

converts worldwide through World Bible 

School than all other methods put together. 

The Key 
to Success?

“We are making more converts 

through WBS than all other 

methods put together.” 

— Dr. Flavil Yeakley

By Cecilia Jones

W
hat does every missionary want to find? A sincere seeker? A 

disciple who will be the “good seed”? A person who will not 

look back? A five talent person? It seems that Daniel Setiabudi 

of Indonesia is one of those people. God used World Bible School as the 

vehicle to connect with Daniel. He had been searching for a long time. 

When he responded to the WBS offer of free Bible courses, his study 

Indonesian Impact

continued on page 5



By Gale Scott

D
o you 

believe 

that 

divine providence 

is active today? 

WBS coordinator, 

Stephanie Brennan 

of Amarillo, TX, prepared for Zimbabwe’s 

God Bless Africa campaign by inviting 

WBS students to these seminars. Her 

notification form accidentally reached a 

new student, Rexon Mphulo, in neighboring 

Malawi. He had only completed The Way 

to Life. Rexon was so motivated to attend 

the Harare seminar that he rode the bus 19 

hours from his village of Nsanje, arriving 

at midnight. He spent the night at the bus 

22

By Beth Reese

W
e are pleased to report that 

“God Bless Africa” campaigns 

have resumed! A long series 

of earlier campaigns to Zimbabwe had 

been discontinued after unrest repeatedly 

cancelled advanced bookings. During a visit 

by the Reeses and Trowbridges in 2012, the 

local WBS follow up team advised that it 

was time to resume, to boost their ongoing 

follow-up efforts. The campaign was set 

for June 2013, but political developments 

pushed the dates to August 7-20, 2013.

John and Beth Reese led the resumed 

God Bless Africa 

campaign. They 

were joined by 

God Bless Africa 2013
WBS’ Gale Scott, Patrick Brown and Bill 

and Ruth Colwell, along with veteran Bob 

Israel, and the Kendall-Balls and Hoadleys 

from Port Elizabeth, South Africa. Chris 

Magadu and Alice Mhlanga of the WBS 

Service Center led preparations, and over 

20 local evangelists and church leaders 

participated.

The team’s six seminars registered 352 

current or new WBS students. Campaigners 

taught 41 classes and preached 17 sermons 

in the 12 day period. Thirty-eight students 

were baptized. A report has been sent to 

all the teachers identified by the attending 

WBS students. Some students did not bring 

accurate information. So please check the 

full report posted at Resources on the www.

worldbibleschool.net. 

This was Gale’s second GBA campaign. 

She was blessed to witness the baptisms 

of her own students and students of her 

co-teachers in Austin. See her inspiring 

article on Providence. From 2007-2009 

WBS mounted a large effort to enroll older 

high school students. At a seminar, one 

headmaster said, “Since WBS has come 

into my school, I have seen improved 

attitudes among my students. WBS is 

making an impact on their characters.” 

WBS has influenced well over 500,000 

students here, likely one out of every 

20 people in Zimbabwe.  

Beth, Bill, Ruth, Bob, Alice and Washington

station where he was picked up at 6:00 

A.M. by Alice Mhlanga, our Service Center 

coordinator. Rexon was invited to stay at 

the Mhlanga’s home where all 11 foreign 

campaigners were also housed.

Rexon attended our seminar at the 

Polytechnic College and was baptized 

into Christ that very day. Staying in the 

Mhlanga’s home provided further teaching 

and encouragement, and an uplifting service 

The Providence of God

Rexon (in suit) and new church,
sent from his phone

Pat Brown teaching
WBS students

GBA campaigners and coordinators

at the Avondale Church of Christ where 

Washington is an elder. Later, we took 

Rexon to the bus station and sent him on 

his way rejoicing for the 19 hour trip back 

home. He was determined to help his village 

know Jesus.

John and Beth Reese flew to Malawi 

to meet postal authorities. Unexpected 

circumstances also brought Rexon to 

Blantyre. He met the Reeses again, and more 

significantly Davis Sauka of WBS’ Service 

Rexon (4th from right) at baptism

continued on page 5

Gale Scott teaching
WBS students



Above & Beyond
by Kevin Rhodes
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Mr. / Mrs. / Ms. ___________________________________________

Spouse _________________________________________________

Address ________________________________________________

City ____________________________ State _____ Zip __________

Ph _____________________________________________________

E-mail __________________________________________________

Church ________________________________________________

Address ________________________________________________

City ____________________________ State _____ Zip ___________ 

(day)                                                      (night)

   Monthly:

         $30 / mo

         $60 / mo

         $100 / mo

         $________/ mo 

I’m joining Sowing the Seed! 

I commit to give:

I will give this 
on an ongoing, 
monthly basis.

  Annually:

         $300 / yr

         $600 / yr

         $1,000 / yr

         $_________/ yr 

I will give this 
on an ongoing, 
annual basis.

One Time:  I’m not joining 

the Sowing the Seed Gift Program 

now, but I’m giving $______________

Gifts by Check

o My gift is enclosed. 

Gifts by Credit Card

o Please charge my credit card. See the amount at left.              

        o Visa               o Discover         o MasterCard 
   o Amex            Other ___________________________

          (You can also give securely online at www.worldbibleschool.net/give) 

Card No: ____________________________________________

Expiration: ________ / ________ / _____________

Name (as on card) ______________________________________

Signature: ___________________________________________

Gifts with Automatic Bill Pay

o I’m setting up payments from my bank (amount at left).

My Gift is a Tribute

o See gift information on the back of this form.

Teaching the Word. Reaching the World!

16110 Anderson Mill Road • Cedar Park, Texas 78613

512-345-8190 • 800-311-2006 • fax 512-401-8265

Lessons: 877-393-0211 • info@worldbibleschool.net

Ministry site: www.worldbibleschool.net

Student site: www.worldbibleschool.org

POSTMASTER: Send address changes to Action! 

World Bible School, P.O. Box 2169, Cedar Park, TX 78630

Periodicals Postage Paid at Cedar Park, Texas, 

and at additional mailing offices.

n!Acti.
Editor: John Reese 

Action! (ISSN 8750-1333) USPS 004380 is published bi-

monthly by the non-profit ministry of World Bible School. 

WBS is a worldwide network of Christians teaching the 

Gospel with printed and Web-based Bible lessons.
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World
Bible

School

S
o, John asks us to “reconsider the 

definition of success.” Above is one 
that I latched onto from the Web. 

Does it apply to the efforts of WBS postal 

and web teachers? Let’s take some clues 
from John’s article about 
providing opportunity.

1. Millions 
    of students 

Can you believe that at 
any given time, 1.5 
million truth-seekers are 

studying the Bible 
with a WBS teacher? 
That is an amazing 

number. And we are 
confident that it will 
only go up—especially as more and more 

souls find us online.

2. Thousands of teachers 

That’s pretty awesome, too. God is using 
some seven or eight thousand everyday 

Christians to share Jesus with WBS. 
Recently, we passed the 1,000 mark for 

Is there a greater mission on earth? Surely 
not! Join us in this great effort.

6. God is glorified  

Indeed, God Himself provides the growth, 

even as we, his people, plant and water 

seeds. By His great power, lives are 
transformed 

to produce 30 

times, 60 times, 

100 times the 

fruit. As our 40th 
year closes, we 

give God the 

glory. Let’s glorify God together for 
the next forty years and beyond.

active web teachers over a 30 day period—
and that is growing as online student 

enrollments boom. 
3. $1 dollar lets 1 soul study       

The simple math is still true: for every            

                        dollar given to WBS, one 

                              soul studies the Bible 
                              with us. That cost will 
                              only go down as we 

                              enroll more and more 

                              students in cost-effective 

ways.

4. $77 lets 
    1 soul study 

far enough to request 

baptism. We recently 
received two separate 

gifts for $7,700. These generous donors 
want to help nurture 100 souls to request to 

be baptized!

5. Sharing the Good News 
This ministry, these caring WBS teachers, 

these generous WBS donors are all working 

together to fulfill the Great Commission. 

Success (s  k-ses) n.
The achievement of something 
desired, planned or attempted.

e
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My primary gift information is on the back of this form.

o HONOR GIFT

o MEMORIAL GIFT    

Memorial Gifts and Honor 

Gifts are ideal ways to pay 

tribute to a loved one’s legacy or 

special occasions. At the same time, 

your gift will be used to “teach the 

Word and reach the world” with WBS. 

For: Mr. / Mrs. / Ms. _________________________________________

City_____________________________________ State ________

    o Birthday o Anniversary   

o Illness     o Friendship o Other _______________

Please send a letter of acknowledgement to:

Mr. / Mrs. / Ms. ____________________________________

Address ___________________________________________

City ________________________ State _____ Zip ________

Relationship to Honoree _______________________________

Memorial & Honor Gifts

In Honor of…

In Memory of…

Julia Apple

Bob & LaVerne Maddox

Mr. & Mrs. David Auld

Roland L. Ingram

Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Bell

Carmon & Judee Lannom

Mary Bruce

Keith & Stella Kreh

Tommy & Carolyn Burks

Juanita Burks 

Erica Collins

James & Carol Snyder

Rudy & Geneva 

Higginbotham

Bob & Laverne Maddox

Hofforth Family

Bob & LaVern Maddox

Mr. & Mrs. Tom Hunt

Doris Buys

Ken & Janae Lawrence

Robert & Ruth Lawrence

Freda Locke

Mabel Davidson

Sarah Moore

Mary Dover

Ron & Susan Pottberg

Anita Davidson

Billie Preston

Jim Preston

Bessie Mae Pryor

Carl & Frankie Mitchell

Tracy & Mayra Roach

Ruth McCauley

Bob Sanders’ 92nd

Sherrill & Suzanne 

Bennett

Gale Scott

Dot Bradley

Lyda Smith

Wayne Christopher

Ann Tomaszewski

Betty Conyers

Braylan Acala

Lar Doyle

Pat Adams

Gary & Lonna Griffin
Harry Albright

Peggy Albright

Bobby & Bonnielyn 

Francis

Fred & Brenda Heath

Phillip & Denise Gilmore

Mary Staffel

Evelyn Pledger

Nelson & Beverly Evans

Dean & Virginia Duncan

Bob & Betty McKinley

Jack Armstrong

Wyvonne Perryman

David Perryman

Glen Baker

Roy & Eunice Rogers

J.D. Barnett

Herman & Jeri Barnett

Pauline Beauchamp

Mary Pike

Newman Bench

Sunderman Family 

Sheila Day

Lynda C. Nations

Odell Birmingham

Lar Doyle

Jill (Hoke) Bravo

June & Fred Hoke

Lawrence Buckner

Joe & June Hill

Mr. & Mrs. Howard I. 

Burch

Ann B. Bowman

Jack Compton

Dee & Audra Martin

Dallas Cooper

Jesse & Virginia Phillips

Sharron Davis

Glendell Costner

Dr. & Mrs. W.B. Kinzie

Elders

John & Beth Reese

C.L. Cox

Pat Cox

Alma Darnell

Ray & Leatrice Green

Ruth Ferguson

Donald & Linda Allee

Marilyn Fly

Carl & Frankie Mitchell

Betty Riggs

Larry Galyon

Randy & Marge 

Robinette

Hollis George

Diana Barnes

Kaylyn Green

Lar Doyle

Lou Hall

Oleta Paden

Katha Berry

LaNora Harper

Robin & Marion Leonard

Louise Hejl

Mary Pike

Walter Hill

Iva Hill

Carmen Hilliard

Gale Scott

Gladys H. Hollis

Glyn & Demetra Hollis

Peggy Howard

A.D. & Sharron Smith

Arthur & Jo Ann 

Hubbard

Brian & Cheri Fogelman

Charles Humphreys

Harold & Eva Phillips

Bill & Sharon Brown

Troy & Mary Scott

Vernetta Jacobs

Betty Jackson

Imogene James

Bob & Wanda Belonie

Emma Jordan

Barbara Young

Margie Jordan

Robert & Tina Tuerck

Gordon Maurice Kemper

Mary Nell Kemper

Peggy Albright 

Bonnie M. Hooks

Billy Joe & Betty Oliver

John & Beth Reese

Vanderveer St church of 

Christ

Billy King

Juanita Burks

Sanford & Dennah Lee

Sandra Lee

Vivian L. Leith

Thomas & Patsy 

Rutledge

James Mann

Lar Doyle

Jack D. Masterson

Bertha Masterson

Benny Joe McInnis

Gail McInnis

Debbie McKutcheon

Dean & Nelda Stewart

Bill Millwood

Nancy McGill

Joyce Mumford

Joe & Jane George

Linda Murray

Bob & Wanda Belonie

Ruth O’Brien

Kathy O. Brock

Ken Oller

Melba White

Charles Olsen

Francille Buchanan

Zela O’Neal

Lar Doyle

Alvin Parker

Irene Parker

Ernest Phillips

Carl & Frankie Mitchell

Frank Pierce

Lar Doyle

Val Prahl

Von & Jane Prahl

Mary Nell Kemper

Bob Price

John & Beth Reese

William F. Price

Margie L. Price

Helen Prier

Linda & Benny Haught

Norman Richards

Carl & Frankie Mitchell

Verna Ray Rickman

Sherrill & Suzanne 

Bennett

Kevin Roach

Lar Doyle

Ed Rogers

Arol & Sue Rogers and 

Family

Mike & Cassie Griffith

Maxine Rogers

Earl & Jean Minor

Glenn & Rita Murphy

Carl & Frankie Mitchell

Ed Rosenquist

Jack & Judy Little

David & Betty Turner

Neal & Mitsuye Conover

Diane Turner

Karen Helsing

LuAnne West

Elizabeth Boyce

R.H. “Tex” & Mary Jane 

Williams

Anonymous donor

WBS Staff

Carl & Frankie Mitchell

Charlene Rust

Robert Mooneyham

Carolyn Howk

Hollis & Dorothy McLane

Jimmy & Nancy Dye

June Sanders

Benny Sanders

Bessie May Smelser

Virgil & Mertice Miles

Geri Steadman

Paul & Gaynell Mayberry

Jack & Kay Stephenson

Blake & Deanna Stephenson

Francis Stinnett

Donald & Katherine Tramel

Vedous Striplin

Pat Cranfill
Marcelene Sumerel

Nancy Branum Howard

Dan Thomas

Margaret Lambert

Doris Thomas

Jesse & Virginia Phillips

Dot Trousdale

Gerald Trousdale

Al Watson

Laura Dacus

Brenda Watson

Lar Doyle

George Welker (2)

Ellen Welker

Mary Helen Wells

Henry & Ella Vonne

Faye Wilhite

Virginia Robertson

Christine Winkelman

Dora Smith

Floyd Wright

Vicki Wright

Randy Wright

Lar Doyle

Rita Yandell

Phyllis & Arless Hood

Joe & Jane George
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Indonesian Impact from page 1

helper was in Lubbock, TX. Soon afterward a 

multi-generational team from Sunset International 

Bible Institute and local Christians conducted a 

WBS seminar in Jakarta, the capital. Daniel and 

a relative 

attended 

and became 

even more 

interested. 

Duane 

Morgan 

continued to 

teach Daniel, 

his wife and 

their daughter. 

They obeyed the Good News of Jesus. They 

immediately began worshipping with an existing 

congregation and opened their home in Bekasi for 

Sunday evening worship. Daniel persisted despite 

opposition from individuals. Indonesia has the 

largest Muslim population in the world, but the 

constitution allows religious freedom. 

Now Daniel is the regular World Radio speaker 

from Jakarta every Sunday night. When Scott 

Cate visits, Daniel translates his English into 

Indonesian language on the air. (Broadcasts can 

be heard over the Internet in the USA.) Daniel has 

300 World Bible School students, using lessons 

translated into the Indonesian language.

Kids of Indonesia (KOI) assists needy families 

with board, childcare and medical help. Daniel 

and Naomi help one mother with childcare while 

she works. Other benevolent care is daily food 

distribution for hungry children in the villages. 

Weekly church meetings are held at KOI’s Connor 

House. Also, World English Institute material is used 

to teach English using the Bible. 

Daniel and Naomi have grown through 

mentorship and added their own wise knowledge 

of Asian culture. Commendations are due to 

these honest, modest, productive servants 

of the Lord. 

WR broadcasters Daniel
(second from left) and Scott 

(facing camera)

Center who coordinates follow up in the Southern 

Region. They made plans for an evangelistic 

team to visit Rexon’s village where Rexon 

already has established a church that meets 

under a tree. Yes, God’s providence is at 

work in our world today!

Providence Works! from page 2

Vinus and Jean Nelson

Editor’s note: Beth and I have traveled 
extensively this 40th Anniversary year. 
In each place, we encounter the impact 
of World Bible School. One might not 
think of Australia as WBS-rich. Yet, as 
reported in our last issue, the Lord has 
worked through Greg Wells, a WBS 
Internet teacher in Tasmania, to impact 
Somalia. Vinus Nelson has carried on a long-standing WBS outreach from 
Australia’s capital Canberra. David Nelson, Dean of Academics at the South 
Pacific Bible College in Tauranga, New Zealand, attended our InterMission 
retreat, and he wrote this (edited) note soon thereafter.

John,
Hope the rest of your trip in Australia went well. If you remember, I told you 
about my Dad [Vinus Nelson] who has been involved with WBS for many, 

many years. Below is something 
he wrote to me concerning his 
involvement with WBS.  
“I could give John Reese a good 
history on our (my wife, Jean, and 
myself) involvement in WBS. We got 

involved in it if you remember when we went to Canton, Missouri with James 
Medford in 1971 and 1972, I think. We stayed with the Millers, and Shelby 
gave Mom some names but it was not called World Bible School at that 
time. It was International Bible School. Over the years we have over 18,000 
students. That also covers the time when Ike Lummus (Evangelism Minister, 
Cedar Hill Church of Christ) took it over, but we have still been involved in it. 
When Mom and I had over 900 students and we were footing the bill. I asked 
Ike to see about the church getting involved in it. He talked to the elders and 
they agreed. Now I have more state prisoners than I do others I think.”
Blessings, David Nelson

David Nelson and Kent Hartman
at InterMission South Pacific

A Good History

WBS in Thailand
By Kevin Rhodes 

We continue to enroll WBS students in Thailand. 

But in a country that is 95% Buddhist and where 

English is still not widely spoken, our numbers are 

relatively low. My daughter, Renee, spent the summer as an intern in Chiang 

Mai with Robert Reagan and the church. I joined her with a campaign group 

from our church, Westover Hills church of Christ in Austin. Renee and other 

interns used handouts encouraging English-speakers at a university campus 

to practice their English and learn about the blessings of the Bible at the same 

time with WBS. Slowly, seeds are being planted. 
Jan Reagan (a Thai and Robert’s wife) has begun the process of 

translating WBS lessons into Thai. Although this is a long-term project, in 
the future many more truth-seekers in Thailand will be reached with the 
Gospel in their own language. 
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Calling all Coordinators!
By Bill Colwell

One of our most important tasks is to stay in touch with local WBS 
Coordinators, so that we can help where needed and share good 

ideas which can make your program more effective.  To help make this 
easier, we have developed an informational email, sent every other 
month, to WBS coordinators.  If you are a Coordinator, and have not 
been receiving the “Coordinator’s Corner” email, please send your 
name, your church name, and your current email address to Sheryl@
worldbibleschool.net.  We will update our records and make 
sure you are on the mailing list!

The Key to Success? from page 1

Now, that is not the only thing, but that is 

the point of contact, and that is crucial.”

It is true that, as in the book of Acts, 

daily additions are experienced. Beth and 

I have just returned from a WBS follow 

up campaign that rejoiced in 38 new 

births into Christ. After an Intermission 

retreat for missionaries in Australia, with 

excellent WBS connections, we spent two 

months (August and September) traveling 

through Africa. Time after time, even 

in remote places, we encountered those 

reached through WBS. Greater “return on 

investment” often follows later as these converts become the evangelists 

and church leaders that reach many more. In many ways, WBS is one of 

the church’s great success stories.

While all that is true, and key to your stewardship decisions this 

time of year, we all need to reconsider the definition of “success.” 

While, by God’s grace, WBS’ impact has been immense, what is 

its real success?  Suppose a WBS teacher has prayed and taught 

diligently, but received no reports of conversions? Is that, by 

definition, a lack of success? I believe the Bible clearly answers, 

“No!” True success is faithfulness to the Lord and to His mission. We 

can and should reach out, trying to teach, to warn and to persuade. But 

we cannot force responses. How a person responds is his or her own 

responsibility (Ezekiel 33). God appointed Moses as Israel’s leader. 

His people rebelled, but Scripture’s assessment still stands: “Moses 

was faithful as a servant in all God’s house” (Hebrews 3:5). Jeremiah’s 

success was not in responses, but in delivering the message God knew 

would be rejected. Now Jesus calls us to deliver the new message, the 

Gospel, to every creature. If God gives WBS genuine success, it is in 

this, that thousands of everyday members give Gospel opportunities to 

creature after creature, in nation after nation, year after year, in ways 

that are both personal and prolific.

Each person carries his own responsibility, and response can 

only come from the responder.

GBA baptism

40 Years of Success. 

Really?
Editor’s Note: Action!’s purposes are to inspire, 

involve and share best practices. We try to continue to 

do that, even when teaching with WBS doesn’t seem to 

be immediately successful. Consider this letter from one 

WBS teacher:

Dear Mr. Reese,

I am glad WBS is growing, but we have no proof of 

that here. We have been WBS teachers since 1989. 

So many changes have taken place, but, for us, not 

for the better. At one time we had over 1,000 students 

and now we have less than 50…

Just thought I’d let you know, Sue

Sue’s distress is honest and real and deserves 

expression. Others share her experiences, too. Usually 

there are reasons that explain why success is not 

readily apparent: normal fallout of students early in 

their studies; five-plus months to receive mail back; 

dysfunctional third world postal systems; etc. 

Jesus Himself went from having many students to 

having few (John 6). He tells us that fruit comes “by 

persevering” (Luke 8). As with all evangelism, the key 

to WBS is “Persevere! Keep planting the seed!” 

On the other hand, consider this postcard recently 

received from a WBS teacher in Dallas. 

It begins like this: 

The student, Stephanie in China, goes on to say that 

she had quit her WBS studies in 2002. Ten years later, 

she wanted to inform her WBS teacher that she had 

been baptized in Christ. She continues:

Finally, I opened my eyes and became a child of 

God! I am very grateful for you and all the people 

that God had put into my life to bring me back to 

Him. I just want to thank you as my WBS teacher 

and to share my news with you. Stephanie Sun

Imagine: ten years of no contact, a seeminly long lost 

WBS student resurfaces as a new sister in Christ! 

Heed this advice: perservere in sharing Jesus. 
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By Mike Napier

I 
was thrilled to see what God is doing in 

Windhoek, Namibia. For the last six or 

seven years, three churches of Christ—

Fredericksburg, TX, Lawson Road in Little 

Rock, Northside in Benton, AR—have been 

pioneering in Namibia with Gospel Chariot 

Missions (GCM).

I was privileged to be a part of the 

lectureship and campaign in Windhoek, 

planned by Fredericksburg. Christians from 

all over Namibia—eight congregations 

started by GCM—attended the lectureship. 

One elderly brother from the North 

attended. We didn’t even know his 

Progress In Namibia

congregation existed. He learned the truth at 

another congregation, then took the Gospel 

home to his village and baptized about 16. 

While lectures went on inside the church 

building, Fredericksburg and African 

By Ron Pottberg

M
any years ago I took George 

Funk with me on a follow up 

visit to a WBS student. We 

looked and looked for the man, and finally 

found him. Then we studied with him for 

several more hours, and baptized him in 

a river. George had said little all day, but 

on the long drive home that late afternoon 

he made this comment: “It works; it really 

does work!” I said, “What works?” He 

said, “This WBS thing really does work! 

You did not know this man today. Yet 

you studied with him, and now he is a 

Christian. This World Bible School really 

does work!”  

Now it is my turn to say, “This Gospel 

Chariot really does work.” Recently in 

Malawi we worked for two weeks of 

evangelism with the Gospel Chariot, a 

big red truck that covers about 12 African 

countries. George and his dedicated team 

have two such trucks rolling across Africa 

throughout the year helping to evangelize, 

teach, preach, recruit students for WBS 

and plant churches.  

Here is one story among many. During 

their day off in Zomba, the drivers hired 

a few locals, including Matthew Peter, 

to help wash the truck and tent. Looking 

at the big red truck and its signs “Gospel 

Chariot” and “World Bible School”, he 

asked many questions, 

including “How does 

one join your church?” 

What a question 

to ask evangelists! 

Brothers Mpharo 

and Kalamula took 

Matthew through the 

Bible’s answers, not 

about their church, 

but about the Lord’s 

church. Matthew’s 

interest grew. Finally 

workers were outside enrolling dozens for 

World Bible School and personal studies. 

Sisters from Fredericksburg conducted 

classes for the ladies. Twenty-one were 

baptized, many of whom received follow up 

studies and were with us at Sunday worship. 

One highlight was a WBS Internet 

student. Her teacher contacted the 

Wanaheda church of Christ. Anton followed 

up and she was immersed into Christ in the 

baptistery on the GC truck. She attended 

every lecture and sat on the front row 

Sunday morning. With her, 250 attended on 

Sunday morning at Wanaheda. It was 

heavenly. God is so good!

Partnership Works!

he said, “Well, I need to be baptized so 

that I can be in this church.”    

Right then, the cleaning stopped. 

The drivers opened the Gospel Chariot’s 

baptistry, and baptized Matthew into 

Christ for the remission of his sins. He 

came as a day laborer for a little earthly 

pay, and left with a heavenly reward. Keep 

up the good work fellow Christians and 

Gospel Chariot Missions!  

Look for more exciting initiatives with 

this partnership in the January 2014 

Action! and beyond.

A Texas campaigner shares the Gospel.

Evangelists with Gospel Chariot Missions enroll many
WBS students (above and above right).

This WBS thing really does 

work. You stiudied with this 

man and now he is a Christian!



where I led that small group from Oklahoma years ago. 

Recently we learned that Khemis has been selected to be the 

Mayor of his community and he has established the Lord’s 

church there.

Does World Bible School work? Just watch to see 

what happens in South Sudan!
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Upcoming with WBS...

IMAGINATIVE INITIATIVES
for 2014 and beyond

By Lloyd Deal

F
or more than 20 years, the Muslim of the northern 

portion of Sudan oppressed and killed those with whom 

they disagreed in southern Sudan. You may have heard 

of “The Lost Boys”, a group 

of nomadic boys between 

the ages of five and fifteen 

that grew to number over 

26,000.  Fleeing their villages, 

orphaned and with no support, 

they made epic and 

torturous journeys 

across the deserts 

of Sudan. Many 

died of starvation, 

of disease, of wild animals, of river drowning, and at the hands 

of warring factions.  After five years, only half of the boys’ 

original number had survived the ordeal. They were ultimately 

rescued and resettled in refugee camps in Kenya and Uganda.

Khemis Ben Manoah was one of those orphans. For 

years Khemis lived in a refugee camp in Koboko in 

northwest Uganda. Along 

with many others, he began 

studying World Bible School 

lessons in 2010. (Several 

years earlier, workers from 

the Memorial Road church in 

Edmond, OK, had traveled to 

that area following up with 

WBS students. They established the first of 20 churches of 

Christ in Arua and the West Nile area of Uganda.)

When South Sudan gained its independence in July 2011, 

Khemis returned as a school teacher in his home country. 

Khemis wanted to continue his WBS lessons, but the 

fledgling, poverty-stricken nation had (and has) no postal 

system. So he arranged that the Koboko Post Master—back in 

Uganda—would let him know when his WBS lessons arrived. 

He then would travel back across the border to Koboko 

in Uganda, study his series of lessons, mail them back to 

America and travel back into Southern Sudan. As his WBS 

teacher, he wrote to me saying he made these trips because of 

his commitment to continue his study of God’s word. He also 

added this statement: “I like doing this—it is convenient.”

Khemis also told of his baptism by brothers from Arua, 

Does World Bible 

School Work?

Khemis travelled 

from South Sudan 

to the post office in 
Uganda to continue 

his WBS studies.


